

This is an Open Access document downloaded from ORCA, Cardiff University's institutional repository:<https://orca.cardiff.ac.uk/id/eprint/97613/>

This is the author's version of a work that was submitted to / accepted for publication.

Citation for final published version:

Umemura, Maki and Slater, Stephanie 2017. Reaching for global in the Japanese cosmetics industry, 1951 to 2015: the case of Shiseido. *Business History* 59 (6) , pp. 877-903. 10.1080/00076791.2016.1274735

Publishers page: <http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00076791.2016.1274735>

Please note:

Changes made as a result of publishing processes such as copy-editing, formatting and page numbers may not be reflected in this version. For the definitive version of this publication, please refer to the published source. You are advised to consult the publisher's version if you wish to cite this paper.

This version is being made available in accordance with publisher policies. See <http://orca.cf.ac.uk/policies.html> for usage policies. Copyright and moral rights for publications made available in ORCA are retained by the copyright holders.



The Version of Record of this manuscript has been published and is available in BUSINESS HISTORY 18 January 2017 <http://www.tandfonline.com/10.1080/00076791.2016.1274735>

### **Reaching for global in the Japanese cosmetics industry, 1951 to 2015: The case of Shiseido**

Maki Umemura, Lecturer in International Business, Cardiff Business School, Cardiff University, Aberconway Building, Colum Drive, Cardiff CF10 3EU, United Kingdom.

tel +44 (0)29 2087 6950; email: [umemuram@cardiff.ac.uk](mailto:umemuram@cardiff.ac.uk) (corresponding author)

Stephanie Slater, Senior Lecturer in International Business, Marketing and Strategy, Cardiff Business School, Cardiff University, Aberconway Building, Colum Drive, Cardiff CF10 3EU, United Kingdom.

tel +44 (0)29 2087 6949; email: [slaters@cardiff.ac.uk](mailto:slaters@cardiff.ac.uk)

### **Biographical notes**

Maki Umemura is a Lecturer in International Business at Cardiff Business School, Cardiff University.

Stephanie Slater is a Senior Lecturer in International Marketing, Strategy and Business at Cardiff Business School, Cardiff University.

Word count: 8,661 words (including notes, tables and figures, but not references)

## **Reaching for global in the Japanese cosmetics industry, 1951 to 2015: The case of Shiseido**

### **Abstract**

This paper examines the various factors that have shaped the internationalisation of the Japanese cosmetics industry over six decades of economic transformation from 1951 to 2015. Whilst Japanese cosmetics companies have expanded overseas, their focus has largely been in Asia. This article advances a multifactorial explanation that analyses a number of factors that led to regionalisation, including foreign consumers' perception of Japan, managerial perceptions and strategies toward export markets, as well as the challenges pertaining to cross-border mergers and acquisitions activities by Japanese firms. Using Shiseido as the case example, the article offers a highly textured account rooted in an understanding of the evolving historical setting, cautions against simple explanations and extends previous discussions concerning the reasons behind the regional orientation of the Japanese cosmetics industry.

**Keywords:** internationalisation, regionalisation, Japan, cosmetics, Shiseido

## Introduction

Rugman and Verbeke argued that most of the world's multinationals are predominantly 'regional' rather than 'global', based on their analysis of company sales. In this context, the regions refer to macrogeographical areas such as North America, Europe and Asia. Rugman and Verbeke noted that, whilst there were many multinational firms, only a comparatively small number were 'global,' which they defined as having sales of 20% or more in each of the triad regions.<sup>1</sup> Oh and Rugman found a similar pattern of regionalisation in the cosmetics industry, given that most firms tended to internationalise in their home region.<sup>2</sup> We believe that a deeper understanding of the regional orientation of multinational firms can be gained from studying the specific circumstances of particular industries and firms from a historical perspective.

In this manuscript, we explore a range of factors that shaped the regional orientation of Japanese cosmetics companies as they pursued foreign markets. Japanese cosmetics firms – such as Shiseido, Kao and Kosé – have struggled to become 'global' players. As shown in Table 1 below, even today, Japanese firms are less effective in expanding overseas outside their home region compared to the world-leading cosmetic companies, such as L'Oreal or Unilever. Whilst the leading global players have dispersed sales across North America, Europe and Asia, sales among Japanese firms are heavily concentrated in Asia.

Insert Table 1 here.

In the light of the views of Rugman and his co-authors, this article investigates the diverse reasons that led to the failure of Japanese cosmetics firms to gain substantial presence in distant markets from 1951 to 2015, using the case study of a leading Japanese cosmetics company, Shiseido. The paper argues that the regional orientation of the Japanese cosmetics industry was due to a

combination of factors, such as: the domestic outlook of managers in Japanese firms; challenges of international management from cultural differences (for instance, in foreign acquisitions), industrial structure, as well as problems in branding and marketing strategies that resulted in the belated development of an international portfolio of place-based brands. The impress of culture can be seen across these factors.

This paper does not claim that Japan's cosmetics firms were unique in their pursuit of regionalism, but illustrates how their experience was characteristic of wider trends. We suggest that, to understand the regional rather than global orientation of certain firms, we need to engage with the specific circumstances of such firms over time. In our view, the largely quantitative approaches by Rugman and others do not fully capture the significance of company strategies rooted in historical forces – whether political, cultural or social – in shaping patterns of firm internationalisation. The paper does not suggest that regional orientation is a problem in itself. Indeed, the geographical and cultural proximity of growing Asian markets, for instance, facilitated the progression of Japanese cosmetics firms into the region. However, many Japanese firms did endeavour to expand into the North American and European markets from the 1960s, with limited success. We suggest that the myriad reasons behind the partial success and failure are worthy of investigation.

### **Justification for studying Japanese cosmetics and Shiseido**

The Japanese cosmetics industry offers a good case to illustrate the enduring challenges regarding the internationalisation of culturally-sensitive industries in distant business and consumer cultures. Unlike other products, such as automobiles or consumer electronics, cosmetics are less readily disembedded from their country of origin, and face high pressures from local responsiveness. Anthropological research has long demonstrated how culture has a pronounced impact on the use of cosmetics.<sup>3</sup> Shiseido was chosen as part of our case analysis as it offers an opportunity to examine the firm-level dynamics of the Japanese cosmetics industry.

As one of the oldest cosmetics firms in the country and the leading domestic firm in the sector for decades (in total and overseas sales), the company has become the most ‘international’ among its Japanese counterparts. Yet, along with other Japanese cosmetic companies, Shiseido also lacked the global reach of the world leading cosmetic companies. Shiseido’s historical experience highlights firms’ need to heed a complex array of external and endogenous factors over time in entering distant markets.

## **Literature review**

### ***On the evolution of the cosmetics industry***

Business historians in various countries – from France to Russia – have explored the evolution of the cosmetics industry.<sup>4</sup> While some earlier works looked into themes such as individual entrepreneurship,<sup>5</sup> many works in the English language from the United States, such as those by Peiss, Scranton or Walker, have examined issues of race, gender and identity.<sup>6</sup> In *Beauty Imagined*, Geoffrey Jones offered a comprehensive account of the global cosmetics industry from the late 19th century to the present day.<sup>7</sup> With the global expansion of this industry, our work builds upon such recent research that has explored the theme of internationalisation.<sup>8</sup>

A number of business historians in Japan have also written on the evolution of the country’s cosmetics industry, which include perspectives from marketing<sup>9</sup> or strategy.<sup>10</sup> A recent volume by Ida also touched upon the theme of internationalisation through a rare and ambitious account of the ‘rise and decline’ of major players within the industry from the early 20<sup>th</sup> century. Whilst his work does not address particular historical debates or theories, Ida’s work – building upon published corporate histories and biographies – offered a thorough and descriptive narrative that provided extensive insights into the activities of seven major cosmetics firms. Yet in terms of internationalisation, his work does not elaborate on the dynamics or reasons behind the largely regional orientation of Japanese cosmetics companies. This paper attempts to address this gap.

### ***Firms, Japanese firms and internationalisation***

A vast body of literature in international business has examined how firms internationalise<sup>11</sup> as well as how they manage their overseas operations.<sup>12</sup> Within this body of work, this paper particularly relates to the work of Rugman and regionalisation,<sup>13</sup> and the integration-responsiveness framework.<sup>14</sup> It also relates to research on the relationship between psychic distance and internationalisation,<sup>15</sup> and the impact of culture on cross-border mergers and acquisitions (M&A) activity.<sup>16</sup>

Various scholars have specifically written on the internationalisation of Japanese firms.<sup>17</sup> Among these, many have reflected upon the challenges among Japanese managers operating in culturally distant environments.<sup>18</sup> An older strand of such scholarship explored the experience of Japanese manufacturing firms when they established manufacturing facilities in North America and Europe.<sup>19</sup> More recent scholarship has studied the post-acquisition problems faced by Japanese firms in mergers and acquisitions.<sup>20</sup> The leadership of foreign nationals in Japanese multinationals in the 1990s has also attracted widespread attention.<sup>21</sup>

### **Several reasons behind the regional orientation of the Japanese cosmetics industry**

#### ***Lack of active internationalisation outlook or strategies by Japanese managers***

An important reason why Japanese firms have lacked global reach lay in the domestic outlook and lack of internationalisation strategies adopted by Japanese managers. It was not surprising that Japanese managers were long unconcerned about internationalisation. After all, Japan became the world's second largest market by the 1970s, and many domestic firms could cater to a large and growing domestic market, at least until the 1980s. While individual companies did distinguish their exports according to destination, enduring differences in preferences for cosmetics products of certain categories complicated the process of overseas expansion. As in other parts of Asia,

Japanese consumers have long preferred to purchase skin care relative to makeup or perfumery (Figure 1). Indeed, the recent marketing of Japanese cosmetics skincare products by Japanese cosmetics companies toward Asian tourists reflects this phenomenon.<sup>22</sup> By comparison, consumers in the United States have exhibited strong preferences for makeup; whereas European consumers have tended to purchase more perfumes.<sup>23</sup>

Insert Figure 1 here

Existing scholarship has elaborated how Japanese firms' domestic orientation originated not only from the large and growing home market into the 1980s, but also from legislation and cultural practices that discouraged M&A activities. This is significant in explaining Japanese failure to penetrate distant markets in earlier decades. Before the 1970s, not only did the foreign investment law prevent overseas firms from owning a majority of shares in Japanese companies, strong socio-cultural antipathy existed toward "un-collaborative" M&A activities – even among Japanese corporations. Japanese firms' lack of involvement in the great industry consolidations of the 1990s and 2000s as compared with Procter & Gamble (P&G) (ex. Max Factor 1991) or L'Oreal (ex. Maybelline 1996) restricted the benefits that may have arisen from more active M&A activities.

Until the domestic market became much more saturated at the turn of the century, Japanese managers did not develop a more active internationalisation strategy. It is certainly true that the internationalisation of older Japanese cosmetics companies began in the first half of the twentieth century, and that they re-initiated their overseas ventures from Asia in the late 1950s. For decades, however, most firms had a limited presence beyond their home market. Corporate management plans and annual reports also reveal that, aside from Shiseido and Kao, Japanese cosmetics companies implemented a strategy of exporting own-brand Japanese products to Asia well into the millennium. Avon's Japanese counterpart, the door-to-door cosmetics firm Pola, had still yet to refer to globalisation in the early 2000s.

### ***Challenges of managing cultural differences***

Another reason for the regional orientation of Japanese cosmetics companies related to the difficulties of managing cultural differences. After the millennium, when more Japanese cosmetics companies such as Kosé or Pola began to depart from their internationalisation strategy that had centred on exporting their domestic brands and began to acquire foreign brands, they struggled to capture overseas sales. In addition, the difficulties of managing cultural differences<sup>24</sup> with international partners or subsidiaries have undermined the penetration of Japanese products in overseas markets. For example, recent work on the cosmetics industry has emphasised the importance of multicultural managers in facilitating cross-cultural management in aiding L’Oreal’s internationalisation efforts.<sup>25</sup> While Japanese cosmetics companies have recently acquired foreign firms such as Bare Escentuals (Shiseido), Jurlique (Pola), or Tarte Cosmetics (Kosé), they have often faced difficulties in managing their overseas acquisitions.<sup>26</sup>

### ***Industrial structure***

One reason for the long domestic orientation of Japan’s cosmetics industry was a hierarchical industrial structure that encouraged over-investment in the domestic market at the expense of overseas expansion. Similar issues were explored by Hagi and Dujarric in their inquiry into why Japan’s software, animation and mobile phones industry remained a largely domestic industry. They argued that the hierarchical forms of industry organisation in these sectors undermined the capabilities of Japanese industries to compete amidst global competition – such as by encouraging firms to develop many similar products for the domestic market that could not be translated overseas.<sup>27</sup>

As elaborated elsewhere,<sup>28</sup> the Japanese cosmetics industry had been long dominated by its large firms such as Shiseido, Kosé and Kao – amid hundreds of much smaller ones – who developed

manufacturer-based chains under a retail price maintenance system. By comparison, Pola, was a direct sales company that became a major cosmetic firm in Japan. Cosmetics companies in Japan continuously launched multiple domestic brands according to distribution channels, from department stores or drugstores. In so doing, they diluted the investments to build fewer, stronger brands that could be more readily transferred overseas.

### ***Branding and marketing strategies***

Furthermore, Japanese firms adopted branding and marketing strategies that resulted in a more regional rather than global orientation. The branding literature has explained how both tangible and intangible attributes make brands attractive and build the aspirations that create brand equity.<sup>29</sup> Key to the branding argument is that emotional, cognitive, historical and social dimensions inform brand attitude. The Japanese cosmetic industry did not attain a wider global reach partly because firms failed to fully capitalise on the unique assets that associations with Japan as a place presented. What is clear from the scholarship on place-based brands is that consumers engage with, and attach value to products by cognitively associating them explicitly with attributes relating to the country or place of origin.<sup>30</sup>

For example, from food, fashion and design to entertainment, Japanese cultural products have long appealed to consumers around the world.<sup>31</sup> ‘Japan’s gross national cool’<sup>32</sup> refers to the appeal of Japanese cultural products from films and videogames, to pop icons such as Pokémon or Hello Kitty. Yet this image has yet to be transferred to cosmetics beyond Asia. Martine highlighted the role of place when he explained how the 1954 film ‘Brigadoon’ and Mel Gibson’s 1995 ‘Braveheart’ created a sense of place for Scottish whisky by outlining how these films informed viewers’ perspectives of Scotland.<sup>33</sup> Associations with place of origin are a product of time and the specific relations that a country has with consumers of a given country or region, and inform consumers’ beliefs, ideas and impressions’ of a particular product.

Business historians have also touched upon the importance of place-based brands and the associations with industry evolution, in the case of the alcoholic beverages industry<sup>34</sup> as well as the luxury industries of France,<sup>35</sup> Switzerland (watches)<sup>36</sup> and Italy (fashion).<sup>37</sup> These perceptions of place shape consumer responses.<sup>38</sup>

Jones suggested that one reason for the lack of global reach among Japanese firms was because Tokyo – with Japan’s persistent association to geisha and samurai – did not become an aspirational global beauty capital on a par with New York or Paris.<sup>39</sup> At the same time, most Japanese firms did not capitalise on Japan’s place-based brand itself. The success of the geisha-inspired US cosmetics company Tatcha<sup>40</sup> illustrates how appropriate branding and marketing strategies can override perceived challenges of place-based brands, and points to the relative failure of Japanese cosmetic companies to make place relevant to consumers outside East Asia.

Furthermore, Japanese cosmetic companies only belatedly adopted an international portfolio of place-based brands compared to the leading global cosmetic companies. Over the decades, L’Oreal developed a portfolio of major cosmetic brands from numerous countries, from France (ex. *Lancôme* 1964, *Garnier* 1965), the United States (ex. *Maybelline* 1996, *Kiehl’s*, 2000), to Japan (ex. *Shu Uemura* 2003) and China (ex. *Yue Sai*, 2004). Japanese firms such as Kao acquired a range of skincare and haircare brands, from the United States (*Jergens* 1988), Germany (*Goldwell* 1989), and the UK (*John Frieda* 2002, *Molton Brown* 2005). Yet, most Japanese cosmetic firms were slower to acquire international brands, and often did so on a smaller scale compared to the world leaders. These missteps in marketing and branding strategies narrowed the global reach of Japanese cosmetic companies.

## **Methodology**

In response to the relative reticence of methodology in business history scholarship compared to the requisite explication made in other areas of business and management scholarship, a number of recent works have actively debated upon research methodologies in business history. To some extent, these differences emerge out of the nature of historical sources, in that they are intrinsically incomplete; not intentionally generated; and created in a different context from that of the researcher.<sup>41</sup> While some academics in this journal have advocated the adoption of positivistic and quantitative research methods,<sup>42</sup> others have advocated the adoption of mixed and qualitative methods.<sup>43</sup> This paper uses mixed methods, consulting multiple printed historical sources, but is largely qualitative.

We consult multiple published primary sources for research; namely mass media such as newspapers and magazines, academic articles, government/government-commissioned reports, and market research reports. We look particularly closely at mass media, as we wish to explore how images of Japan also shaped the industry, and given that cosmetic promotion was also largely made via such media. To examine these multiple sources, we engage in ‘source criticism’, ‘triangulation’ and ‘hermeneutic interpretation’.<sup>44</sup>

For example, in addition to the critical evaluation of sources – heeding their biases and incompleteness – we triangulated source material, analyzing insights from numerous sources to arrive at a more comprehensive understanding attentive to the broader historical context. For instance, we examined multiple types of mass media in each country to gain a more holistic understanding of the Japanese place-based brand at a particular place and time. Similarly, use of hermeneutics – appreciating texts within the contexts in which they are embedded<sup>45</sup> – involved the consultation of multiple texts, from newspapers, magazines, government/government-commissioned reports, to secondary academic works. This approach enabled an appreciation of changes in the Japanese cosmetic industry within the broader historical context. It allowed us to

consider, for example, how marketing strategies by Japanese companies that upheld traditional ideals of femininity in the 1970s likely encountered limited appeal in the United States in the midst of a women's liberation movement.

In terms of geographic location, we looked closely at the popular press in major cities, such as New York, Paris, Hong Kong and Taiwan. The selection of New York and Paris are based on their reputation as global capitals of beauty and fashion in the second half of the twentieth century.<sup>46</sup> As two East Asian economies to industrialise after Japan, Hong Kong and Taiwan are major cities in the East that have long supported a cosmetic market, allowing us to examine the impact of changing place image and product appeal over time in a non-Western setting.

We selected 1951 as the start date for our primary source research because the year signifies the beginning of Japan's post war period with the signing of the peace treaty with the United States. We follow three periods during this time: 1951-73 during Japan's initial economic rise to the first oil shock, 1974-89 during Japan's second phase of growth and ascent to a global economic power and 1990-2015 during Japan's Lost Decade and relative decline.

### **Overview of industry evolution**

Insert Figure 2 here

As Figure 2 illustrates, the industry experienced rapid expansion after Japan's high growth period in the 1960s. In fact, Japan had become the world's second largest market for cosmetics by the 1970s.<sup>47</sup> While Japan's leading cosmetic firms long endeavoured to generate overseas sales, they did so with limited success beyond Asia. As Figure 3 shows, the Japanese cosmetic industry evolved as a large but relatively closed sector, with much less trade compared to countries such as France and the United States. While early foreign entrants to the Japanese market included Max

Factor in 1949 or Johnson & Johnson and Helen Curtis in the 1960s, the initial wave of foreign cosmetics into the Japanese market followed the government's introduction of gradual capital liberalisation in the late 1960s. Leading foreign firms who entered Japan at the time included, among others, Revlon (1963), Helena Rubenstein and L'Oreal (1963), Estee Lauder (1967) and Avon (1968).<sup>48</sup> However, few foreign firms gained a dominant position in the Japanese market. Those that were more successful, such as Clinique, penetrated the Japanese market by positioning their products at a higher, luxury price point. This strategy not only allowed foreign cosmetic companies to avoid competing directly with Japan's dominant players within the Japanese distribution system but also enabled them to capitalise on their place-based brand.

Insert Figure 3 here

The initial wave of Japanese overseas expansion coincided with the influx of foreign firms into the domestic market. Around the 1960s, many Japanese cosmetics companies tried to enter not only Asian, but also European and North American markets. Shiseido, for instance, entered its first Asian market, Taiwan in 1957, and its first Western market, the United States in 1962.<sup>49</sup> Pola signed an export agreement with a Hong Kong distributor in 1958; and entered the US market via a subsidiary, Hawaii Pola in 1960.<sup>50</sup> Nevertheless, well into the 1980s, most cosmetic company sales were in Japan's own large and growing market. When Japanese cosmetics companies facing a saturated market in the 1990s adopted a stronger international orientation, and more assertively expanded overseas, their expansion was much stronger in Asia rather than in North America or Europe. As shown in Table 1, for example, even in 2015, Japan's leading cosmetic companies generated the majority of overseas sales from Asia.

### **The changing images of Japan**

It should be remembered that the evolution of the cosmetic industry occurred amidst a dramatic socioeconomic transformation in Japan, and associated change in country image. As mentioned earlier, we suggest that place image was particularly important in an aspirational industry. To this extent, the following section attempts to situate industry evolution in the context of Japan's changing image.

### ***1951-1973, Japan's postwar emergence as an economic power***

Until 1964, Japan was still a developing country, yet to experience the consumption boom of the 1960s, and its cosmetic industry was very small relative to its North American or European counterparts. In writing on Japan's image in America during this period, observers of Japan noted that the image of Japan transitioned from rage and fear during the war years, followed by compassion in the immediate postwar years, then by admiration and curiosity in the 1950s and early 1960s – but that it remained largely developmental.<sup>51</sup> The products created in Japan at the time were largely regarded as 'cheap and shoddy'.<sup>52</sup> In fact, Japanese officials at the time who realised that 'the world at large still thinks of them as squatting on straw mats, munching rice while making transistor radios, all against a backdrop of cherry blossom, flower arrangement, and geisha', made considerable efforts to alter and update the image of Japan.<sup>53</sup>

In Europe, too, the image of Japan by the 1960s had largely been expunged of hostility and had shifted to one of a more urban and industrial age, albeit somewhere between the traditional images of the kimono and modern business.<sup>54</sup> The mutual perceptions between Japan and a given country did influence bilateral transactions. In the 1960s, for instance, French-Japanese business transactions suffered because many Frenchmen associated Japan with the 'yellow peril' of the past, albeit now with cheap products; while many Japanese regarded France as little more than a tourist destination.<sup>55</sup>

Insert Figure 4 here

In Asia, the political turmoil of the 1950s and 60s – whether the authoritarian rule of Park Chung Hee in South Korea, Chiang-Kai Shek in Taiwan or, Mao Zedong – temporarily muted the hostility that might have otherwise been felt toward Japan.<sup>56</sup> As Figure 4 shows, it is also important to remember that most Asian markets during this time were not only much smaller than those of Japan, but also closed. Import levels in both locations did not reach the level of Japan in 1970 (at still less than \$9 million) until 1987. Both South Korea and Taiwan also heavily protected their domestic industries, including cosmetics, and introduced gradual market liberalisation over the 1980s. With China under rule by Mao until 1976 and market liberalisation not to take place until 1978, very few Chinese women wore cosmetics between the 50s and 70s.<sup>57</sup> Wearing makeup or perfume was still not highly regarded in the early 1980s, as beauty had been considered almost synonymous with capitalist life during the Cultural Revolution.<sup>58</sup> Unlike the North American and European markets, Asian consumers regarded Japan as a comparatively more open and free society in the 1960s, at its height of dynamism and growth. While the Asian market was still very small in the 1950s and 1960s, it would provide a fertile ground for Japanese cosmetic companies expanding into Asia.

### ***1974-1989, the heydays of Japan as an economic superpower***

By the end of its first phase of rapid economic growth, Japan had gained recognition as the first non-Western country to become a developed nation. As exports of automobile and consumer electronics goods grew and generated frictions with its trading partners, the image of Japan and its products changed in North America and Europe. By the early 1980s, the image of Japanese products had evolved from that of second-class imitation goods, to one of quality and novelty.<sup>59</sup> Yet the image of Japan as a country was slower to change than that of its products, and when it did, it was not entirely favourable, much less aspirational, at least compared to Paris or New York.<sup>60</sup> The

*Times of London* reported this difference rather poignantly in the 1970s, noting that whilst the arrival of Japanese consumer products held a more urban and industrial image, the lifestyle of Tokyo had transitioned from an ‘urban hell’ to ‘busy beehive’.<sup>61</sup> Numerous articles similarly reported that while Japan had achieved rapid economic growth thanks to industrious workers, the quality of life was not comparable to Europe.<sup>62</sup> Indeed, a Japanese economic magazine at the time noted that Japanese cosmetics companies faced barriers to international expansion because of their association with Japan and the Orient, and because cosmetics were products of ‘image’.<sup>63</sup>

As overseas media articles generated hype over Japan’s ‘economic miracle’, various American scholars elaborated on the shifting images of Japan in the United States – and its close association with bilateral relations over the decades.<sup>64</sup> These were reflected, for example, in American movies on Japan that depicted the island as a defeated land in the 1956 movie *Sayonara*; as perfectionist managers of business in the 1986 movie *Gung Ho*, and with some degree of reverence for traditional Japanese values amidst economic rivalry in the 1989 movie *Black Rain*.<sup>65</sup>

Yet the academic consensus suggested that the overriding American image of Japan during this period – a time when bilateral relations were characterised by an uneasy coexistence of friendship and enmity – was ‘strangeness’, ‘paradox’, and ‘enigma’, with a sense of ‘instability’ and ‘unpredictability’. If the image of Japan during its high-growth period in North America was not entirely positive, it was hardly aspirational.<sup>66</sup>

Meanwhile, the media in Europe portrayed Japan as a society of ‘consensus’ rather than originality or independence;<sup>67</sup> a society that had achieved economic growth, but not without the ills of congestion, pollution, and poor urban landscape, etc.<sup>68</sup> In the United States, Japan was also perceived as distant, not only because of its geographic distance but also because of its ‘closed and protectionist’ markets.<sup>69</sup> The images of high tech products also continued to be juxtaposed with

traditional images of the samurai and geisha, and portrayed Japan as a place that was very distant, if not exotic.<sup>70</sup>

In Asia, where most countries were still developing economies, the perception of Japan was different. While China's image of Japan would deteriorate after the Cold War, Sino-Japanese relations were on good terms in the early 1980s and the popular image of Japan was more favourable than that of any Western country.<sup>71</sup> In a book that summarised a state-funded project on world-wide images of Japan, Tsujimura and others distinguished the Asian versus European view, and explained that the former saw Japan as an advanced, technologically sophisticated country with high quality products, whereas the latter associated Japan with traditional stereotypes such as karate, judo, and samurai.<sup>72</sup> Of course, this general observation does not necessarily suggest that traditional images of Japan did not exist in Asia.<sup>73</sup>

### ***1990-2015, relative decline and Japan's Lost Decades***

As Japan's economic bubble burst at the end of the 1980s, the image of Japan as an economic superpower subsided in the 1990s and was replaced by one of relative stagnation or decline; as a country that already 'had its moment of dominance' amidst the rise of other parts of Asia.<sup>74</sup> While Japan was still associated with high tech products, the country's technological prowess was put to question amidst technological accidents<sup>75</sup> or recurrent recalls over Japanese products; something that had occurred seemingly less frequently in the past.<sup>76</sup>

In Europe, too, Japan itself was still regarded, particularly in the 1990s, as a 'technological whizz-kid'<sup>77</sup> that produced slick products; as a monolithic, egalitarian, disciplined and socially cohesive society,<sup>78</sup> that featured very efficient industries amidst a mysterious culture infused with ancient ritual.<sup>79</sup> More critical views found Japan to be an 'atypical', 'xenophobic' country full of producers.<sup>80</sup> Some observers regarded the Japanese to be rather adept at selling a fantasy image of

part temples, cherry blossoms, and part futuristic neon urban images akin to Manhattan amidst a different reality'.<sup>81</sup> Europeans tended to regard Japan as a country whose people prioritised business at the expense of the high quality of life enjoyed by many Europeans.<sup>82</sup> Whether in North America or Europe, the image of Japan was not singular, but bore limited aspirational associations.

The image of Japan and its products in Asia, however, marked a departure from that of the North American and European markets. In fact, these differences became clearer as the Japanese government and private enterprises began to promote Japan's cultural industries overseas amidst the decline of the manufacturing sector. As the government, non-profit organisations, and private enterprises investigated the image of Japan and Japanese products, they began to realise that there were significant differences across countries.

For instance, a survey conducted by the Japan National Tourism Organization in the mid 2000s found that North American and European visitors – such as the United States, Canada, France, Germany or the UK – generally shared perceptions of Japan as a country that featured: courteous people, rich traditions, and good food. By comparison, the perceptions of visitors from Asia were found to be slightly different. For example, visitors from Hong Kong also associated Japan as a country with beautiful cities, while those from Taiwan also associated Japan as a country with beautiful cities and a high quality of life.<sup>83</sup> Other general public opinion polls regarding the image of Japan found that Americans made positive associations with Japan as a place of: rich traditions, economic strength, and beautiful nature; as Europeans (UK, Germany, France and Italy) regarded Japan as a place of: rich traditions, technological skill, and economic strength.<sup>84</sup> In broader Asia, many respondents also associated Japan with a high standard of life.<sup>85</sup>

The aspirational associations that regarded Japan as a place with beautiful cities and a high quality of life were much more prominent in Asia than in North America or Europe. A survey conducted by

the advertising agency Hakuhodo, (Figure 5) revealed further details on the different images of Japanese products by location. For example, in Hong Kong and Taipei, Japanese products were held in much higher regard than in other major cities, across various criteria such as ‘high quality’, ‘cutting-edge’ and ‘fun’.<sup>86</sup>

Insert Figure 5 here

Furthermore, while Japanese consumers tended to exhibit higher regard for ‘made in Japan’ products, whether in terms of quality, reliability or value for money, compared to other countries, Asian consumers regarded Japan particularly highly in terms of originality. In 2010, when METI hoped to promote Japan’s cosmetics sector overseas along with other cultural industries, it graded locations in the world where Japanese firms might have a competitive advantage. At the time, METI identified the locations of particular strength as South Korea, China and Hong Kong; while Japanese firms were perceived to have less potential in the United States or the EU.<sup>87</sup> While place image itself did not shape the regional orientation of Japanese cosmetics, firms’ management of these changing images, and the strategies taken amidst the backdrop of their transformation were part of the story.

### **Japanese cosmetics: A case study of Shiseido**

This section considers how a complex range of factors informed the global reach of a Japanese cosmetic firm using the case of Shiseido and explains why firms may not be able to pursue internationalisation beyond neighbouring markets, despite the length of time in or knowledge of a given market.<sup>88</sup> The experience of Shiseido helps highlight the enduring complex cultural challenges that inform the global reach of the Japanese cosmetic industry.

In the postwar period, Shiseido began to expand overseas into the markets of Asia (outside Japan), North America and Europe in 1957, 1962 and 1963, respectively. Established in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century, Shiseido is often credited for consolidating its position in the post-war industry with the creation of a voluntary chain store system, enabled through an exemption to the 1947 Antimonopoly Act for retail price maintenance.<sup>89</sup> In 1961, for instance, Shiseido had 61 cosmetic sales companies and approximately 10,000 chain stores that agreed to sell Shiseido products at a set price.<sup>90</sup>

The firm grew alongside Japan's growing prosperity, and Shiseido came to represent the modernisation of Japan, and particularly of Ginza, Tokyo.<sup>91</sup> This is reflected in Shiseido products in the early postwar period that were labeled, 'Shiseido, Ginza, Tokyo'. The company also cultivated a long association with high culture in Ginza, as it had established the Ginza Shiseido Parlour in 1902 – a high-end Western café/restaurant – as well as the Shiseido Gallery in 1919 – one of the oldest art galleries in Japan.<sup>92</sup> Indeed, Ginza, Tokyo – perhaps the Japanese equivalent of Fifth Avenue in New York – was an aspirational location for Japan's domestic consumers. However, Japan was still a developing economy, and Ginza's aspirational value did not translate into external markets; or help Shiseido sell its products in the distant and more developed markets of North America or Europe.

In the second half of the twentieth century, Shiseido rebuilt its overseas operations in Asia with its first overseas sales company in Taiwan (1957), followed by exports to Singapore and production in Korea. A more expansive attempt at overseas expansion followed steadily from the 1960s, with a sales company in the United States (1965) and Italy (1968). Shiseido's branding and marketing strategies at the time built upon Japan's place image. Early products of Shiseido in North America in the 1960s embraced a traditional image from the East, as a

company selling the first oriental cosmetic line in the region. At the time, Shiseido was introduced as ‘a face from the East’, offering perfumes entitled ‘Zen’, or colours of lipstick inspired by ‘oriental fruits’,<sup>93</sup> ‘to allow women of all backgrounds to recreate a ‘hypnotic look of the East’.<sup>94</sup> While the firm would place less emphasis on a ‘Japanese-Oriental approach in advertising and promotion’ in the late 1960s,<sup>95</sup> Shiseido was very much about selling the image of Japanese traditional culture. For instance, in the United States, Shiseido imported well-trained kimono-wearing beauty consultants from Japan who embodied a ‘quiet elegance’ a ‘soft and ultra feminine quality’ to ‘show and tell the American woman what Shiseido is all about’.<sup>96</sup>

While the company had begun to expand into the triad markets, exports at Shiseido still only accounted for 1% of total sales in 1970, primarily to Okinawa, which was under American control until 1973.<sup>97</sup> Outward-looking managers at the firm carefully positioned Shiseido in different markets, as advertisements in the 1970s began to introduce the company as ‘Shiseido of Tokyo, New York, and Europe’.<sup>98</sup> By 1972, the company had 21 skincare products, 21 makeup products, and eight fragrances specifically developed for overseas markets.<sup>99</sup> As Asian markets grew rapidly, Japanese cosmetics firms claimed a strong position in these markets. In Taiwan, for instance, Shiseido had 40% of the market in 1974, followed by Max Factor.<sup>100</sup>

Shiseido may have found it easier to reach consumers in the East. In the West, Shiseido still traded on exoticism; US advertisements spoke of ‘exotic, colour-drenched formulations’ that ‘made the women of Japan beautiful’ accompanied by images of a modern geisha. The company images of *Murasaki* also hinted to an association with Murasaki Shikibu, the author of Japan’s 11<sup>th</sup> century epic fiction: *The Tale of Genji*.<sup>101</sup> Shiseido was focused on selling an image of Eastern exoticism in the North American and European markets; the firm had yet to embrace an outward-oriented strategy that would involve the acquisition of diverse place-based brands.

One of its major problems abroad was a lack in ‘fashion credibility’.<sup>102</sup> For instance, during the height of the women’s liberalisation movement in the United States, Shiseido wanted women ‘to look soft’.<sup>103</sup> Shiseido’s image also evolved and capitalised on Japan’s growing association as a high-income country with high technology products. In fact, Shiseido in the 1970s suggested that its products were ‘technologically-superior’ compared to existing alternatives, and marketed their products in high-end American boutiques, such as with the *inouei* brand in New York’s Henri Bendel.<sup>104</sup>

From a marketing perspective, Kawashima argued that Shiseido’s recognition by French fashion designers, and the firm’s subsequent art direction by the respected French photographer and designer Serge Lutens – who was hired from Dior – also transformed and translated the image of Shiseido in the French market and beyond.<sup>105</sup> Indeed, with Lutens, Shiseido advertisements in the 1980s showed more modern, avant-garde images of women that did not emphasise Japanese-ness.<sup>106</sup> In 1977, Shiseido gained some attention for inviting seven French designers to fashion shows in Japan.<sup>107</sup> Shiseido’s efforts to invite top designers to Japan, served not only to attract attention to and elevate Japan as a fashion destination, but also to associate Shiseido with the world of high fashion.<sup>108</sup> Shiseido’s association with the Japanese place continued in the 1990s. For example, in 1997, when the Musée des Arts Décoratifs held an exposition to commemorate Shiseido’s 100-year anniversary, the event was very much about the introduction and celebration of the culture of beauty and decorative arts of the country in the ‘Far East’.<sup>109</sup>

Shiseido won greater credibility in Western markets following an association with French fashion and a degree of success in the beauty capital of France.<sup>110</sup> The company entered the French market in 1980 through a joint venture with Pierre-Fabre, 17 years after its first foray into the European market via Italy. Shiseido’s entry into France had not simply been to acquire advanced knowledge

to develop products in Japan, but was part of a broader strategy to develop globally competitive products.<sup>111</sup> For instance, while Shiseido had been known for its ‘whitening’ products in Japan from the early 20th century, the company developed ‘tanning’ products for the French market in the 1980s.<sup>112</sup> Yet as Cailluet has noted of Shiseido and its decades-long French partnership with Pierre Fabre, collaboration with overseas partners involved substantial challenges of inter-cultural communication.<sup>113</sup>

Shiseido’s overseas sales had expanded more rapidly in the 1980s and 1990s compared to its domestic rivals, but even in 1995, the company’s overseas sales accounted for 7% of total sales.<sup>114</sup> By the late 1990s, Japanese cosmetic firms faced not only a saturated domestic market but also a gradual breakdown of the prevailing distribution system that had been protected by the practice of retail price maintenance. In the mid 1990s, Shiseido still launched 10 brands a year; and handled over 100 cosmetic brands,<sup>115</sup> but the company conducted an overhaul of its existing global branding strategies in the millennium.<sup>116</sup>

Indeed, Shiseido renewed its efforts at internationalisation around the turn of the century, particularly through overseas acquisitions. Earlier acquisitions of the French salon-based skincare brand (*CARITAS* 1986) and US haircare brand (*Zotos* 1988) in the 1980s had allowed the firm to expand its product offerings towards younger generations.<sup>117</sup> However, Shiseido struggled to acquire attractive M&A targets, as it faced global competition from L’Oreal, P&G, and LVMH for potential acquisitions.<sup>118</sup> In effect, while the company incorporated product lines from France (*Nars* 2000) the United States (*bareMinerals* 2010, *RéVive* 2016) and the UK (*laura mercier* 2016) Shiseido was slower to acquire leading global brands to its product portfolio. Furthermore, these initiatives involved significant challenges in communicating across linguistic and cultural barriers between the acquirer and the acquired, as in the case of Shiseido and Bare Escentuals.<sup>119</sup>

The challenges of cross-cultural management were endorsed by the relative lack of foreign managers or multiculturals compared to leading global cosmetic companies such as L’Oreal or, Unilever. In the case of Shiseido, the company only hired its first foreign executive officer with Carsten Fischer, the German executive from P&G, in 2006.<sup>120</sup> Shiseido placed the veteran of the cosmetics industry, with substantial experience in Japan and Asia, in charge of the company’s overseas business to raise the firm’s position from a domestic to global player.<sup>121</sup> Fischer was credited for substantial advances in this direction. His tenure until 2015 saw, for example, the high-profile acquisition of Bare Escentuals; organisational reforms to enhance transparency and efficiency in decision-making; as well as a nearly 20% increase in Shiseido’s overseas sales from expansion in the Chinese and Southeast Asian markets.<sup>122</sup>

With the growth of China and its cosmetic market from the 1990s, Shiseido has attracted much attention. We look more closely at Shiseido’s experience in China as the location where its internationalisation activities have been focussed. Indeed, much has already been written on Shiseido’s experience in China, elaborating on the firm’s relationships cultivated with the Chinese government; establishing a joint venture (Shiseido Liyuan Cosmetics Co.) in 1991, developing and positioning a Chinese Aupres brand (launched 1994) between the mid- to high-end segment; and creating chainstore distribution networks.<sup>123</sup> Recent scholarship has argued that the recent success of Shiseido in China is also reflective of a change among Japanese firms that tailor to local conditions;<sup>124</sup> that ‘fine tune’ and ‘fine slice’ their marketing activities to the local market.<sup>125</sup> For example, unlike the upmarket *Aupres* brand sold through department stores, Shiseido’s mid-market China brand *Urara*, launched in 2006, targeted younger consumers in the more regional areas through a voluntary chain store network, based upon the distribution system the firm had cultivated in Japan. In 2010, Shiseido further developed a *DQ* skincare brand to be sold through a separate channel, drugstores, that would allow the firm to reach a broader range of consumers interested in

maintaining healthy skin. Across these brands, the company included products that would appeal to Asian consumers, such as whitening creams and lotions.

In addition to the firm's marketing strategies, researchers have also noted that Shiseido's 'understanding of Asian-ness' has won Chinese consumers over rival firm offerings such as those of P&G and L'Oreal.<sup>126</sup> To this extent, the role of place image can also enhance our understanding of Shiseido's relative success in China, as Chinese consumers strongly associate Shiseido with the image of Japan. Shiseido entered the China market in 1981, exporting finished products. At the time – as mentioned earlier – public opinions toward Japan was more favourable than today, and supported by the Chinese government via technology transfers to local state enterprises companies – which enabled the launch of the *Hua-Zi* brand in 1983. Given Japan's geopolitical proximity, it is also important to remember that Japan retained much closer economic and commercial ties with China; unlike the increasingly tense trade relations with the United States and Europe during the 1980s. For example, Japan had become a major aid donor to China, and was much more reluctant to impose economic sanctions, as well as eager to restore normal relations in the wake of the Tiananmen Square protests in 1989.<sup>127</sup>

It should also be remembered that in China, Shiseido could also capitalise on Chinese consumers' fashionable image of Japan and Japanese products relative to other markets. Many Chinese consumers associated Japanese products with a 'minimalistic cool' perhaps best represented by Japan's lifestyle products brand *Muji*. Shiseido's brands in China such as *d'icilà* or *PURE&MILD* capitalised on this cool minimalism, with an emphasis on skincare to promote a 'natural look'. By 2009, five of China's leading women's fashion magazines were from Japan: *Ray*, *Vivi*, *ef*, *Glamorous*, and *anan*.<sup>128</sup> Oyama has discussed the popularity of Japanese women's fashion magazines in Asia; his work elaborated on the role of these magazines as a vehicle for images of Japanese fashion and cosmetics that communicate Japanese brand information of these products

across Asia.<sup>129</sup> Yet place image did not always have a positive effect. For example, political tensions, as in the case of the Senkaku island disputes in 2012, generated backlash from consumers who identified Shiseido's cosmetics as 'Japanese' products.<sup>130</sup>

Insert Table 2 here

The regional orientation of Shiseido shown in Table 2 requires a deeper explanation than the different perceptions toward the image of Japan among Asian consumers. In terms of the global dispersion of sales, Japanese firms have continued to generate most of their sales from Asia, with the majority of sales from the domestic market. For instance, at Shiseido, the firm's 2010 sales were generated from Asia (including Japan, 75%), followed by Europe (12%) and North America (13%).<sup>131</sup> Compared to its domestic rivals, Shiseido did generate more sales outside of Asia. This is not surprising, as Shiseido (ex. *CARITA*, *Zotos*), along with Kao (ex. *Andrew Jergens*, *Goldwell*) were early Japanese acquirers of foreign place-based brands, and became much more active in the millennium to 'become a global company representing Asia'. Yet as Shiseido's recent fall in the Chinese market shares suggests, there were other factors that shaped the internationalisation of Shiseido.

It should be remembered that, whilst Shiseido was first to enter the Chinese market in 1981, its first-mover advantage came to be eroded with competition from the world-leading cosmetics firms by the 1990s. P&G entered China with Olay in 1989, followed by firms such as Avon (1990) Estee Lauder (1993), Revlon (1996), and L'Oreal (1997). The entry of these firms transformed the landscape of the Chinese cosmetics industry as they quickly dominated the Chinese market with their long experience in sophisticated marketing and distribution strategies. By 2003, 70% of the Chinese cosmetics market was dominated by foreign brands.<sup>132</sup> For instance, L'Oreal, whilst a relative latecomer to the Chinese market, made strategic acquisitions to become a leading cosmetics

company in China. L'Oreal's acquisitions such as *Mininurse* and *Yue Sai* in 2003 and 2004, respectively, enabled the firm to acquire strong domestic brands and a powerful distribution network.<sup>133</sup> The company grew its sales rapidly in China, from 182 million yuan in 1997 to 1.5 billion yuan in 2003.<sup>134</sup> Such competition slowed the growth of Shiseido, particularly with the rise of South Korean and local Chinese firms.

Over the 2000s, the characteristics of the Chinese market also changed, featuring a rapidly growing young and growing middle class, more interested in value for money, and increasingly interested in local and South Korean brands. Korean firms such as AmorePacific and LG Household & Health Care expanded their share in China, offering novel skincare products such as blemish balm (BB) creams.<sup>135</sup> At the same time, the attitudes of Chinese consumers also changed toward domestic brands as the quality of products from local manufacturers improved, penetrating the previous domain of foreign-brand cosmetics. Furthermore, Chinese consumers have been increasingly attracted to brands that emphasise Chinese heritage, traditional herbal medicine, and local ingredients, as exemplified in the rising sales of Shanghai Johwa's *Herborist* and Shanghai Inoherb Cosmetics' *Inoherb* brands. These changing preferences among Chinese consumers have further hindered the expansion of foreign multinationals in China – not just Shiseido. Indeed, the recent withdrawals of Revlon in 2013 as well as L'Oreal's withdrawal of the *Garnier* brand in 2014 were reflective of the challenges in the changing Chinese market, from responding to maturing consumer demand to the heightened local competition.<sup>136</sup> Shiseido's long experience has shown an uneven path to internationalisation, whether in terms of geography, speed or the degree of growth. It highlights the enduring and evolving complexities firms have faced over time as they have operated in overseas markets.

## **Conclusion**

Our case analysis has examined the diverse reasons that led to the failure of Japanese cosmetics firms to gain substantial presence in distant markets from 1951 to 2015. We consider whether the substantial challenges that firms faced in selling their products overseas – especially outside of Asia – arose from problems with the country's image itself or more a broader range of management failings. Using the case of a leading Japanese cosmetics company, Shiseido, we show ‘how’ and ‘why’ understanding the evolving historical setting is important for unravelling the various factors that have shaped the internationalisation of the Japanese cosmetics industry over six decades of economic transformation. The diverse reasons behind the regional orientation of the Japanese cosmetics industry over time have been discussed in the context of the myriad explanations behind companies’ limited success in internationalisation beyond neighbouring markets. In the case of the Japanese cosmetics industry, these included the domestic outlook of managers at Japanese firms; difficulties of international management, such as those arising from post-acquisition difficulties; industrial structure; and missteps in branding and marketing strategies that led to the belated development of an international portfolio of place-based brands. We suggest that the regional orientation of Japanese cosmetics companies was rooted in such management failures. They neglected to adopt an active internationalisation strategy during an earlier period or attempt to cultivate a competitive, international portfolio of place-based brands.

By building on a considerable body of work that considers the global reach of a particular industry over time, we have shown how an interplay of factors rooted in historical forces – political, cultural or social – shaped patterns of firm internationalisation. We extend previous discussions concerning the reasons behind the regional orientation of the Japanese cosmetics industry, and caution against reliance on simple explanations, concluding that consideration of a range of factors are important in understanding the internationalisation paths pursued by these firms. In so doing, we hope to stimulate further empirical research that elucidates the enduring complexity of forces that restrain the internationalisation of industries across countries and over time.

## Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful to Professor Trevor Boyns and Professor Ken Peattie at Cardiff Business School, Cardiff University (UK) and Professor Marianne Lewis, Carl H. Lindner College of Business, University of Cincinnati, (USA) for their advice on earlier drafts of this manuscript. We thank the workshop participants of the Business History Society of Japan for their comments.

---

<sup>1</sup> Rugman and Verbeke, “Regional and Global Strategies,” 7. Rugman and Verbeke referred to the triad in terms of North America, the European Union, and Asia.

<sup>2</sup> Oh and Rugman, “Regional Sales of Multinationals.”

<sup>3</sup> Cordwell and Schwarz, *The Fabric of Culture*.

<sup>4</sup> Briot, *La Fabrique des Parfums*; Sung, *Cosmétiques, Beauté en Chine*; Kravets and Sandıçı, “Marketing for Socialism.”

<sup>5</sup> Shuker, *Elizabeth Arden; Bundles, On Her Own Ground*.

<sup>6</sup> Peiss, *Hope in a Jar*; Scranton, *Beauty and Business*; Walker, *Style & Status*; McAndrew, “A Twentieth-Century Triangle Trade.”

<sup>7</sup> Jones, *Beauty Imagined*.

<sup>8</sup> Jones, *Beauty Imagined*; Klepacki, *Avon*.

<sup>9</sup> Mizuo, *Keshōhin no Burandoshi*.

<sup>10</sup> Fang, *Keshōhinkōgyō No Hikaku Keieishi*.

<sup>11</sup> Johanson and Vahlne, “The Internationalization Process of the Firm”; Johanson and Vahlne, “Uppsala Internationalization Process Model Revisited”; Calof and Beamish, “Adapting to Foreign Markets”; Madsen and Servais, “The Internationalization of Born Globals.”

- 
- <sup>12</sup> Bartlett and Ghosal, “Managing Across Borders”; Beamish, Delois and Lecraw, “Japanese Multinationals”; Tsui, “From Homogenization to Pluralism.”
- <sup>13</sup> Rugman and Verbeke, “Regional and Global Strategies”; Oh and Rugman, “Regional Sales of Multinationals.”
- <sup>14</sup> Prahalad and Doz, *The Multinational Mission*.
- <sup>15</sup> Kogut and Singh, “The Effect of National Culture”; O’Grady and Lane, “The Psychic Distance Paradox.”
- <sup>16</sup> Zhu and Huang, “Cultural Integration”; Chakrabarti, Gupta-Mukherjee and Jayaraman, “Mars-Venus Marriages.”
- <sup>17</sup> Chu, “Expansion Strategy of Japanese Firms”; Delios and Henisz, “International Expansion of Japanese Firms”; Delios and Beamish, “Strategies of Japanese Firms.”
- <sup>18</sup> Strange and Kawai, “The Hybrid Factory”; Endo, Delbridge and Morris, “Does Japan Still Matter?”
- <sup>19</sup> Florida and Kenney, “Organization vs. Culture”; Wood, “Japanese ‘Transplants.’”
- <sup>20</sup> Yu, Yamamoto and Ideno, “M&A and Post-Merger Integration”; Gill, “The Role of Leadership.”
- <sup>21</sup> Millikin and Fu, “Carlos Ghosn at Nissan”; Gill, “The Role of Leadership.”
- <sup>22</sup> “A Different Selfie: Japanese Cosmetic Makers Woo Chinese,” *Nikkei Asia*, June 27, 2015.
- <sup>23</sup> See for instance, Market Assessment Publications, “Cosmetic Market Sector Report”; Shūkan Shōgyō, *Shōkai Handobukku*; Jones, *Beauty Imagined*, 3, 302.
- <sup>24</sup> Hofstede, “Cultural Constraint in Management Theories.”
- <sup>25</sup> Hong and Doz, “L’Oreal Masters Multiculturalism.”
- <sup>26</sup> Amanda Kaiser, “Beauty Beat: Bare Escentuals Weighs on Shiseido,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, April 25, 2013, 2; Jones and Spadafora, “Jurilique: Globalizing Beauty.”
- <sup>27</sup> Dujarric and Hagiū, “Capitalizing on Innovation.”
- <sup>28</sup> Ida, *Ōte Keshōhinmēkā no Keieishiteki Tenkai*; Japan Cosmetic Industry Association, *Keshōhin*

---

*Kōgyō 120 nen no Ayumi.*

<sup>29</sup> Aaker, “Dimensions of Brand Personality”; Aaker, “Measuring Brand Equity.”

<sup>30</sup> Ibid.

<sup>31</sup> Matsui, “Nation Branding”; Dinnie, “Japan’s Nation Branding.”

<sup>32</sup> McGray, “Japan's Gross National Cool.”

<sup>33</sup> Dinnie, “Place Branding,” 108; Martine, “The Scottish Aristocracy.”

<sup>34</sup> Lopes, “Brands in Alcoholic Beverages.”

<sup>35</sup> Bonin, “History of French Luxury Sector.”

<sup>36</sup> Donzé and Fujioka, “European Luxury Big Business.”

<sup>37</sup> Merlo, “Italian Fashion Business.”

<sup>38</sup> Gertner and Kotler, “Place Correct a Negative Image?” 50; Hall, “Branding and National Identity”; Ryan, “Branding Cities and Regions.”

<sup>39</sup> Jones, *Beauty Imagined*, 189.

<sup>40</sup> Tilton, Sarah, "The Latest in Skin Care: Secrets of the Geisha, a Cup of Sake and a Touch of Indigo," *Forbes*, April 3, 2014.

<sup>41</sup> Rowlinson, Hassard, and Decker, “Research Strategies for History.”

<sup>42</sup> de Jong, Higgins, and van Driel, “Towards a New Business History?”

<sup>43</sup> Decker, Kipping, and Wadhvani, “New Business Histories!”

<sup>44</sup> Decker, *Silence of the Archives*, Kipping, Wadhvani, and Bucheli. “Analyzing and Interpreting Sources.”

<sup>45</sup> Kipping, Wadhvani, and Bucheli, “Analyzing and Interpreting Sources,” 325.

<sup>46</sup> Jones, *Beauty Imagined*, 73; Pouillard, *Keeping Designs and Brands*, 93.

<sup>47</sup> IBI, *The Japanese Market for Cosmetics*, 1.

<sup>48</sup> Mizuo, *Keshōhin no Burandoshi*, 151-152.

<sup>49</sup> Shiseido, *Shiseidō Hyakunenshi*.

---

<sup>50</sup> POLA, *Eien no Bi o Motomete*.

<sup>51</sup> Burgman, *The Image of Japan*, 8; Johnson, *American Attitudes toward Japan*.

<sup>52</sup> “Japanese to Increase Emphasis on Quality,” *The New York Times*, September 11, 1960, F14.

<sup>53</sup> “Putting the Image of Japan in Focus,” *The Times*, July 13, 1964, 9.

<sup>54</sup> Tokyo Correspondent, “Japan Seeks to Attract More Visitors,” *The Times*, August 2, 1966, 7;

“Deux Ouvrages sur le Japon,” *Le Monde*, December 11, 1954.

<sup>55</sup> “Grace au Comité Franco-Japonais, Les Industriels Nippons et Français ont Appris à se Comprendre Mutuellement,” *Le Monde*, November 27, 1968.

<sup>56</sup> Gluck, “Operations of Memory.”

<sup>57</sup> Abe, Etsuo, “Shiseidō no Chūgoku Senryaku,” 41; Nicholas Kristof, “Manicures? What would Mao Say?” *New York Times*, April 11, 1987, 4.

<sup>58</sup> Wen, “Le Marché en Chine,” 21.

<sup>59</sup> Pauli, *International Marketing*, 27.

<sup>60</sup> Jones, “Globalization and Beauty.”

<sup>61</sup> Richard Storry, “Japan and Britain,” *The Times*, May 7, 1975, I.

<sup>62</sup> “Is Japan Really an Advanced Country?” *The Guardian*, July 12, 1978, 8; “Mr Kimura: We are Not Willing to Accept a Certain Amount of Inflation as Inevitable,” *The Times*, June 27, 1972, IV.

<sup>63</sup> “Ikasenu Kyōdai na Shihonryoku: Umekirenu “Keshōfūdo no Sa ni Eivon Kutō [Unable to Exercise its Immense Capital: Avon Struggles with Gap in “Cosmetic Culture”],” *Nikkei Business*, 6 December 1976, 76.

<sup>64</sup> Halloran, *Japan: Images and Realities*; Iriye, *Mutual Images*; Wilkinson, *Japan Versus the West*.

<sup>65</sup> Susan Chira, “Japan's New Screen Image: Economic Toughie,” *The New York Times*, November 19, 1989, 2.

<sup>66</sup> Iriye, *Mutual Images*.

---

<sup>67</sup> “By Conduct and Example,” *The Economist*, December 7, 1985, 3.

<sup>68</sup> “Tokyo: Les Maux de la Société Industrielle,” *Le Monde*, January 25, 1978.

<sup>69</sup> “Takeshita Burnishes Japan's Image for US Visit,” *The Financial Times*, January 12, 1988, 4; Maggie Urry, “Japan Refutes Protectionist Image,” *The Financial Times*, April 3, 1985, 33.

<sup>70</sup> Honoré, “De la Nippophilie à la Nippophobie.”

<sup>71</sup> Ma, “Yasukuni and the Sino-Japanese Reconciliation,” 114; Rozman, “China's Changing Images of Japan”; Soeya, “Japan's Relations with Japan.”

<sup>72</sup> Tsujimura, *Nihon o Dō Miteiruka*, 218.

<sup>73</sup> Deborah Smith, “Experts Battle Lingering Samurai Images of Japan,” *South China Morning Post & the Hongkong Telegraph*, September 30, 1981, 19.

<sup>74</sup> Tony Jackson, “Report Dents Japan's Image as Highly Efficient Manufacturer,” *The Financial Times*, October 22, 1993, 2; Leo Lewis, “Chinese Prosperity Holds Key to Return of the Good Times in the Land of the Rising Sun,” *The Times*, August 23, 2003, 46.

<sup>75</sup> Calvin Sims, “Angst at Japan Inc.: A Nation Frets over a String of Technological Accidents,” *New York Times*, December 3, 1999, C1, 6.

<sup>76</sup> Martin Fackler, “Japanese Fret That Quality Is in Decline,” *The New York Times*, September 21, 2006, 2.

<sup>77</sup> David Dowdles, “When Cultures Clash,” *The Times*, February 27, 1995, 36; Richard Grant, “Japan Woefully Behind in Race to Beat the Millennium Bug,” *The Times*, November 19, 1999.

<sup>78</sup> “When the Myths are Blown Away,” *The Economist*, August 21, 2010, 68; “Cultists Defy Japan's Modern Image of Discipline and Order,” *The Times*, March 24, 1995.

<sup>79</sup> Toshio Watanabe, “Mystery that is in the Mind,” *The Times*, October 10, 1991, 29.

<sup>80</sup> “La France Face à l'Asie III. Au Japon, un Vieil Héritage à Revaloriser,” *Le Monde*, April 8, 1994.

<sup>81</sup> Joe Joseph, “Land Where a Daughter has also Risen,” *The Times*, November 16, 1990, 20.

- 
- <sup>82</sup> “When the Myths are Blown Away,” *The Economist*, August 21, 2010, 68.
- <sup>83</sup> Japan National Tourism Organization, *JNTO Hōnichi Gaigkyaku Jittai Chōsa*.
- <sup>84</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs, “Tainichi Yoron Chōsa.”
- <sup>85</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>86</sup> Hakuhodo, Inc., *Global HABIT*, 2006.
- <sup>87</sup> METI, “Bunka Sangyō Rikkoku ni Mukete.”
- <sup>88</sup> Johanson and Vahlne, “The Internationalization Process of the Firm.”
- <sup>89</sup> Shiseido, *Shiseidō to Ginza no Ayumi*.
- <sup>90</sup> Shiseido, *Yūka Shōken Hōkokusho*, 1961, 466.
- <sup>91</sup> Toya, *Ginza to Shiseido*.
- <sup>92</sup> Shiseido, *Shiseidō Hyakunenshi*.
- <sup>93</sup> “The Accessories: The Beauty Part,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, October 22, 1965, 16.
- <sup>94</sup> Mary Taylor, “The Cosmetics: The Beauty Part,” *Women’s Wear Daily* November 7, 1969, 38, 40, 42.
- <sup>95</sup> Mary Smith, “The Beauty Part,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, December 19, 1969, 18.
- <sup>96</sup> Toni Kosover, “The Accessories: Japanese Style,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, November 6, 1970, 20.
- <sup>97</sup> Shiseido, *Yūka Shōken Hōkokusho* [Annual Securities Report], 1971, 466.
- <sup>98</sup> Advertisement (Shiseido Cosmetics (America) Ltd.), *Women’s Wear Daily*, June 15, 1973, 16-17.
- <sup>99</sup> Shiseido, Co. *Shiseidō Hyakunenshi*, 217.
- <sup>100</sup> Tsukasa Furukawa, “Treatment: Taiwan’s Appetite is Growing for Cosmetics, Fragrances: Faces of the Far East,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, October 11, 1974, 10.
- <sup>101</sup> Advertisement: Moisture Mist (Shiseido Cosmetics (America) Ltd.), *Women’s Wear Daily* August 24, 1979, SII35; Advertisement (Shiseido) *Women’s Wear Daily*, Supplement, September 11, 1980, 89.

- 
- <sup>102</sup> Steve Ginsburg, “Cosmetics: Shiseido has eyes for a U.S. Image,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, January 13, 1978, 18.
- <sup>103</sup> Tish Jett, “The Cosmetics: Making A Face: Shiseido trying to Teach the American Woman,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, June 9, 1972, 20.
- <sup>104</sup> Steve Ginsberg, “Cosmetics: Shiseido has eyes for a U.S. Image,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, January 13, 1978, 18.
- <sup>105</sup> Kawashima, *Shiseido Burando*; Marian McEvoy, “Serge Lutens Switches Allegiances ... But Keeps His Vision of Women,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, Supplement, September 11, 1980, 92-93.
- <sup>106</sup> Advertisement (Shiseido Cosmetics (America) Ltd.), *Women’s Wear Daily*, March 18, 1983, WF51.
- <sup>107</sup> “The Beauty Part,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, January 7, 1977, 17.
- <sup>108</sup> “Japan To Spotlight Top Designers From 5 Biggest Markets,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, October 1, 1980, 34.
- <sup>109</sup> Musée des Arts Décoratifs, *Paris Tokyo Paris*.
- <sup>110</sup> Kawashima, *Shiseido Burando*.
- <sup>111</sup> Doz, “From Global to Metanational,” 66-68.
- <sup>112</sup> Shiseido, “Shiseido.”
- <sup>113</sup> Cailluet, “Challenge of Fruitful Long-term Cooperation.”
- <sup>114</sup> Shiseido, *Yūka Shōken Hōkokusho* [Annual Securities Report], 1996.

- 
- <sup>115</sup> “Shiseido, Keshōhin Burando o Tōhaigō [Shiseido to Reorganise Cosmetic Brands],” *Nikkei Sangyo Shimbun*, July 4, 1997, 18; “Shinka suru Megaburando Shiseido no Jishin to Fuan [Shiseido’s Pride and Anxieties with the Development of Megabrands],” *Shūkan Tōyō Keizai*, July 8, 2006.
- <sup>116</sup> Takahiro Hosoda, “Shiseido Burando Saihen, Sekai ni Idomu [Shiseido Reorganizes Brands, Embarks on Overseas Challenge],” *Nikkei Business*, May 15, 2000, 56-60.
- <sup>117</sup> Aley Aktar, “Shiseido's Patience Pays Off in Europe; U.S. is Next Target: Shiseido's Patient Push,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, September 29, 1995, 1, 6.
- <sup>118</sup> Yumiko Ono, “Shiseido Finds Tough Competition Blocking Global Acquisition Plans,” *Wall Street Journal*, 16 September 1999.
- <sup>119</sup> Kana Inagaki, “Shiseido, U.S. Unit Begin to See Eye to Eye,” *Wall Street Journal*, December 29, 2011.
- <sup>120</sup> Fischer also became the company’s first foreign representative director in 2012. “Shiseido Gaikokujin Senbu ni Daihyōken[Shiseido gives Representative Rights to Foreign Executive Officer],” *Nihon Keizai Shimbun*, March 6, 2012, 12.
- <sup>121</sup> “Shiseido, Kaigai Jigyō ni Chikara, Chiiki/Bunya wo Shibori Kyōka: Hatsu no Gaikokujin Shikkō Yakuin ni Kiku [Shiseido Strengthens Global Business, with Focus on Region/Area: We Ask its First Foreign Executive Officer],” *Nihon Sangyō Shimbun*, February 7, 2007, 19.
- <sup>122</sup> “Shiseido, Fisshā Senmu ga Tainin [Executive Officer Fischer Leaving Shiseido],” *Nihon Keizai Shimbun*, November 10, 2014; “Fischer to Exit Shiseido Post,” *Women’s Wear Daily*, November 11, 2014, 9.
- <sup>123</sup> Yamamoto, *Shinka Suru Shiseidō*; Fu and Kodono, “Chūgoku ni Okeru Kyōsō Senryaku”; Abe, “Shiseidō no Chūgoku Senryaku.”
- <sup>124</sup> Yamamoto, *Shinka suru Shiseido*.

---

<sup>125</sup> Buckley and Horn, "Japanese Enterprises in China," 501.

<sup>126</sup> *Ibid.*, 502.

<sup>127</sup> Maureen Dowd, "Evolution in Europe; Bush Accepts Japanese Aid to China, With Limits," *The New York Times*, July 8, 1990; Hook, "Japan's Aid Policy."

<sup>128</sup> A study by Century Chinese International Media Consultation Inc. is cited in METI, "Bunka Sangyō" Rikkoku Ni Mukete."

<sup>129</sup> Oyama, "The Emergence of Pan-Asian Brands." Oyama touches upon the aspirational association with Japan in Taiwan, as he notes that Japanese cosmetics companies promote their products in Taipei by referring to product reviews in Japanese fashion magazines or sales rankings in Tokyo.

<sup>130</sup> "Shiseido, Hannichi Demo de Kusen, Ōbeizei ni Suki Tsukareru; Chūgoku de 'Suterusu Sakusen' Makikaeshi [Shiseido Struggles Amidst Anti-Japanese Demonstrations while American and European Rivals See Opportunity; Company Adopts 'Stealth Strategy' in China]," *Nikkei Veritas*, February 2, 2014, 16.

<sup>131</sup> Shiseido, *Yūka Shōken Hōkokusho*, 2012, 162.

<sup>132</sup> Benjamin Morgan, "Chinese Beauty Industry Gets Makeover from Foreign Cosmetic Giants," *Agence France Presse*, February 18, 2004.

<sup>133</sup> *Ibid.*, L'Oreal, "Another Breakthrough for the Group in China: After Mininurse, L'Oreal Acquires Yue-Sai," press release, January 26, 2004.

<sup>134</sup> Mark O'Neill, "Giving Face to China's Beauty Quest" *South China Morning Post*, November 22, 2004.

<sup>135</sup> Casey Hall, "The Coming of Korea" *Women's Wear Daily* 207, no. 58 (2014): 21-1.

<sup>136</sup> Javier Escalante, "Foreign Beauty Brands Scale Back in China," *Women's Wear Daily* 207, no. 7 (2014): 8-1.

## References

- Aaker, David A. "Measuring Brand Equity across Products and Markets." *California Management Review* 38, no. 3 (1996): 102-20.
- Aaker, Jennifer L. "Dimensions of Brand Personality." *Journal of Marketing Research* 34, no. 3 (1997): 347-56.
- Abe, Etsuo. "Shiseidō no Chūgoku Senryaku: Chūgoku Josei o Utsukushiku Suru [Shiseido's China Strategy: Making Chinese Women Beautiful]." *Keiei Ronshū* 57, no. 1, 2 (2010): 37-62.
- Bartlett, Christopher A., and Sumantra Ghoshal *Managing Across Borders: The Transnational Solution*. Boston, Mass: Harvard Business School Press, 1998.
- Beamish, Paul W., Andrew Delios, and Donald J. Lecraw. *Japanese Multinationals in the Global Economy, New Horizons in International Business*. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar, 1997.
- Briot, Eugénie. "From Industry to Luxury: French Perfume in the Nineteenth Century." *Business History Review* 851 (2011): 273-94.
- Bonin, Hubert. "A Reassessment of the Business History of the French Luxury Sector: The Emergence of a New Business Model and a Renewed Corporate Image (from the 1970s)." In *European Business and Brand Building*, edited by Luciano Segreto, Hubert Bonin, Andrzej K. Lozminski, Carles Manera and Manfred Pohl, 113-135. Brussels: Peter Lang, 2012.
- Buckley, Peter J., and Sierk A. Horn. "Japanese Multinational Enterprises in China: Successful Adaptation of Marketing Strategies." *Long Range Planning* 42, no. 4 (2009): 495-517.

Bundles, A'Lelia. *On Her Own Ground: The Life and Times of Madam C.J. Walker*. New York: Scribner, 2001.

Burgman, Torsten J. *The Image of Japan in the United States and Europe*. Stockholm: Almqvist & Wiksell International, 1987.

Calof, Jonathan and Beamish, Paul. "Adapting to Foreign Markets: Explaining Internationalization." *International Business Review* 4, no. 2 (1995): 115-131.

Cailluet, Ludovic. "The Challenge of Fruitful Long-term Cooperation: A Japanese-French Joint-venture in the Cosmetics Industry." In *An Analysis of Japanese Management Styles, Business and Accounting for Business Researchers*, edited by The Committee for the Internationalization of Research Business Analysis Association, 34-50. Tokyo: Maruzen Planet, 2014.

Chakrabarti, Rajesh, Swasti Gupta-Mukherjee, and Narayanan Jayaraman. "Mars–Venus Marriages: Culture and Cross-border M&A." *Journal of International Business Studies* 40, no. 2 (2009): 216-236.

Chang, Sea Jin. "International Expansion Strategy of Japanese Firms: Capability Building through Sequential Entry." *Academy of Management Journal* 38, no. 2 (1995): 383-407.

Cordwell, Justine and Ronald Schwarz, eds. *The Fabrics of Culture: The Anthropology of Clothing and Adornment*. Hague: Mouton Publishers, 1979.

de Jong, Abe, David Michael Higgins, and Hugo van Driel. "Towards a New Business History?" *Business History* 57, no. 1 (2015): 5-29.

Decker, Stephanie. "The Silence of the Archives: Business History, Post-colonialism and Archival Ethnography." *Management & Organizational History* 8, no. 2 (2013): 155-173.

Decker, Stephanie, Matthias Kipping, and R. Daniel Wadhvani. "New Business Histories! Plurality in Business History Research Methods." *Business History* 57, no. 1 (2015): 30-40.

Delios, Andrew, and Paul W. Beamish. "Regional and Global Strategies of Japanese Firms." *MIR: Management International Review* 45, no. 1 (2005): 19-36.

Delios, Andrew, and Witold J. Henisz. "Political Hazards, Experience, and Sequential Entry Strategies: The International Expansion of Japanese Firms, 1980–1998." *Strategic Management Journal* 24, no. 11 (2003): 1153-1164.

Dinnie, Keith. "Place Branding: Overview of an Emerging Literature." *Place Branding* 1, no. 1 (2004): 106-110.

Dinnie, Keith. "Japan's Nation Branding: Recent Evolution and Potential Future Paths." *Journal of Current Japanese Affairs* 16, no. 3 (2008): 52-65.

Donzé, Pierre-Yves, and Rika Fujioka. "European Luxury Big Business and Emerging Asian Markets, 1960–2010." *Business History* 57, no. 6 (2015): 822-840.

Doz, Yves L., Jose Santos, and Peter J. Williamson. *From Global to Metanational: How Companies Win in the Knowledge Economy*. Boston: Harvard Business School Press, 2001.

Dujarric, Robert, and Andrei Hagiu. "Capitalizing on Innovation: The Case of Japan." *Harvard Business School Working Paper* 09-114 (2009).

Endo, Takahiro, Rick Delbridge and Jonathan Morris. "Does Japan Still Matter? Past Tendencies and Future Opportunities in the Study of Japanese Firms." *International Journal of Management Reviews* 17 no. 1 (2015): 101-123.

Euromonitor. *Europe's Major Cosmetics and Toiletries Companies*. London: Euromonitor, 1992.

Fang, Wenhui. *Keshōhinkōgyō no Hikaku Keieishi: Keiei Senryaku Kara Mita Chūgoku to Nihon [A Comparative History of the Cosmetics Industry: A Strategy Perspective of China and Japan]*. Tokyo: Nihon Keizai Hyōronsha, 1999.

Florida, Richard, and Martin Kenney. "Organisation vs. Culture: Japanese Automotive Transplants in the US." *Industrial Relations Journal* 22, no. 3 (1991): 181-196.

Fu, Cuihong, and Yukio Kodono. "Shiseido no Chūgoku ni Okeru Kyōsō Senryaku [Shiseido's Competitive Strategy in China]." *Kokusai Kenkyu Ronshu* 26, no. 3 (2013): 43-63

Gertner, David, and Philip Kotler. "How Can a Place Correct a Negative Image?" *Place Branding* 1, no. 1 (2004): 50-57.

Gill, Carol. "The Role of Leadership in Successful International Mergers and Acquisitions: Why Renault - Nissan Succeeded and DaimlerChrysler - Mitsubishi Failed." *Human Resource Management* 51 no.3 (2012): 433-456.

Gluck, Carol. "Operations of Memory: 'Comfort Women' and the World." In Sheila Miyoshi Jager and Rana Mitter, eds. *Ruptured Histories: War, Memory, and the Post-Cold War in Asia*, 47-77. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2007.

Hakuhodo, Inc., *Global HABIT*. Tokyo: Hakuhodo, Inc., various years.

Hall, Derek. "Branding and National Identity: The Case of Central and Eastern Europe." In *Destination Branding: Creating the Unique Destination Proposition*, edited by Nigel Morgan, Annette Pritchard and Roger Pride, 111-27. Oxford: Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann, 2004.

Halloran, Richard. *Japan: Images and Realities*. New York: Knopf, 1969.

Hofstede, Geert. "Cultural Constraints in Management Theories." *Academy of Management Executive* 7, no. 1 (1993): 81-94.

Hong, Hae-Jung, and Yves Doz. "L'Oreal Masters Multiculturalism." *Harvard Business Review* 91, no. 6 (2013): 114-118.

Honoré, Jean-Paul. "De la Nippophilie à la Nippophobie. Les Stéréotypes Versatiles dans la Vulgate de Presse (1980-1993)." *Mots* (1994): 9-55.

Hook, Steven W. and Guang Zhang. "Japan's Aid Policy since the Cold War." *Asian Survey* 38, no. 1 (1998): 1051-1066.

IBI, *The Japanese Market for Cosmetics*. London: British Overseas Trade Board, 1975.

Ida, Yasuhito. *Ōte Keshōhinmēkā No Keieishiteki Tenkai [The Business History of Leading Cosmetic Companies]*. Kyoto: Kōyō Shobō, 2012.

Iriye, Akira, ed. *Mutual Images Essays in American Japanese Relations*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1975.

Johanson, Jan, and Jan-Erik Vahlne. "The Internationalization Process of the Firm – A Model of Knowledge Development and Increasing Foreign Market Commitments." *Journal of International Business Studies* 8, no. 1 (1977): 23-32.

Johanson, Jan, and Jan-Erik Vahlne. "The Uppsala Internationalization Process Model Revisited: From Liability of Foreignness to Liability of Outsidership." *Journal of International Business Studies* 40, no. 9 (2009): 1411-1431.

Johnson, Sheila Knipscheer. *American Attitudes toward Japan, 1941-1975*. Washington, D.C.: American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research, 1975.

Japan Cosmetic Industry Association. *Keshōhin Kōgyō 120 nen no Ayumi*. Tokyo: Japan Cosmetic Industry Association, 1995.

Japan National Tourism Organization. *JNTO Hōnichi Gaigyaku Jittai Chōsa 2006-2007*. Tokyo: JNTO, 2008.

Jones, Geoffrey. *Beauty Imagined: A History of the Global Beauty Industry*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010.

Jones, Geoffrey. "Globalization and Beauty: A Historical and Firm Perspective." *EurAmerica* 41, no. 4 (2011): 885-916.

Kawashima, Yoko. *Shiseido Burando [Shiseido Brand]*. Tokyo: Bungei Shunju, 2010.

Kipping, Matthias, R. Daniel Wadhvani, and Marcelo Bucheli. "Analyzing and Interpreting Historical Sources: A Basic Methodology." In *Organisations in Time: History, Theory, Methods*, edited by Marcelo Bucheli and R. Daniel Wadhvani, 305-330. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014.

Klepacki, Laura Ann. *Avon: Building the World's Premier Company for Women*. Hoboken, N.J.: John Wiley & Sons, 2005.

Kogut, Bruce, and Harbir Singh. "The Effect of National Culture on the Choice of Entry Mode." *Journal of International Business Studies* 19, no. 3 (1988): 411-432.

Kotler, Philip, and David Gertner. "Country as Brand, Product, and Beyond: A Place Marketing and Brand Management Perspective." *Journal of Brand Management* 9, no. 4 (2002): 249-61.

Kravets, Olga, and Özlem Sandıkçı. "Marketing for Socialism: Soviet Cosmetics in the 1930s." *Business History Review* 87, no. 03 (2013): 461-87.

Lopes, Teresa da Silva. "Brands and the Evolution of Multinationals in Alcoholic Beverages." *Business History* 44, no. 3 (2002): 1-30.

Ma, Xiaohua. "Yasukuni Controversy and the Sino-Japanese Reconciliation." In *The United States between China and Japan*, edited by Caroline Rose and Victor Teo, 102-42. Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2013.

Madsen, Tage Koed, and Per Servais. "The Internationalization of Born Globals: An Evolutionary Process?" *International Business Review* 6, no. 6 (1997): 561-583.

Market Assessment Publications. "Cosmetic Market Sector Report." London: Market Assessment Publications, 1988.

Martine, Roddy. "The Scottish Aristocracy." In *Anatomy of the New Scotland: Power, Influence and Change*, edited by Gary Hassan and Chris Warhurst, 234-45. Edinburgh: Mainstream Publishing, 2002.

Matsui, Takeshi. "Nation Branding through Stigmatized Popular Culture: The 'Cool Japan' Craze among Central Ministries in Japan." *Hitotsubashi Journal of Commerce and Management* 48 (2014): 81-97.

McAndrew, Malia. "A Twentieth-Century Triangle Trade: Selling Black Beauty at Home and Abroad, 1945–1965." *Enterprise and Society* 11, no. 4 (2010): 784-810.

McGray, Douglas. "Japan's Gross National Cool." *Foreign Policy* 130 (2002): 44-54.

Merlo, Elisabetta. "Italian Fashion Business: Achievements and Challenges (1970s–2000s)." *Business History* 53, no. 3 (2011): 344-362.

Millikin, John P., and Dean Fu. "The Global Leadership of Carlos Ghosn at Nissan." *Thunderbird International Business Review* 47, no. 1 (2005): 121-137.

Ministry of Economy Trade and Industry (METI). "Bunka Sangyō' Rikkoku ni Mukete: Bunka Sangyō o 21 Seiki no Rīdingu Sangyō ni [Creating a Nation of "Cultural Industries": Making Cultural Industries the Leading Industries of the 21st Century]," 2010.

Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry (METI). *Kagaku Kōgyō Tōkei Nenpō* [Chemical Industries Statistics Annual]. Tokyo: METI, various years.

Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry (METI). *Seisan Dōtai Tōkei Nenpō* [Yearbook of Current Production Statistics]. Tokyo: METI, various years.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA). *Kaigai ni Okeru Tainichi Yoron Chōsa* [Overseas Public Opinion Surveys on Japan]. Tokyo: MOFA, various years.

Mizuo, Jun'ichi. *Keshōhin no Burandoshi: Bunmeikaika kara Gurōbaru Māketingu e* [The History of Cosmetic Brands: From Japan's Opening to the West to Global Marketing]. Tokyo: Chuo Koronsha, 1998.

Morgan, Nigel, Annette Pritchard, and Roger Pride. *Destination Branding: Creating the Unique Destination Proposition*. Amsterdam: Butterworth-Heinemann, 2002.

Musée des Arts Decoratifs, *Paris Tokyo Paris, 1897-1997, Shiseido la Beauté*. Paris: Société Française de Promotion Artistique, 1997.

O'Grady, Shawna and Henry W. Lane. "The Psychic Distance Paradox." *Journal of International Business Studies* 27, no. 2 (1996): 309-333.

Okumura, Hiroshi. *Corporate Capitalism in Japan*. Basingstoke: Macmillan, 2000.

Oh, Chang Hoon, and Alan M. Rugman. "Regional Sales of Multinationals in the World Cosmetics Industry." *European Management Journal* 24, no. 2-3 (2006): 163-73.

Oyama, Shinji. "The Emergence of Pan-Asian Brands: Regional Strategies of Japanese Cosmetic Brands." *Media International Australia* 133 (2009): 85-96.

Pauli, Gunter A. *International Marketing: The Importance of the Image of Japan*. Tokyo: Sophia University, 1983.

Peiss, Kathy Lee. *Hope in a Jar: The Making of America's Beauty Culture*. New York: Metropolitan Books, 1998.

POLA, Inc. *Eien no Bi o Motomete: Pola Monogatari 1929-1979* [Seeking Everlasting Beauty: The Story of Pola, 1929-1979]. Tokyo: Pola, 1980.

Pouillard, Veronique. "Keeping Designs and Brands Authentic: The Resurgence of Post-war French Fashion Business Under the Challenge of US Mass Production." In *Made in Europe: The Production of Popular Culture*, edited by Klaus Nathaus, 78-98. Abingdon: Routledge, 2015.

Prahalad, C. K., and Yves L. Doz. 1987. *The Multinational Mission: Balancing Local Demands and Global Vision*. New York: Collier Macmillan.

Rowlinson, Michael, John Hassard, and Stephanie Decker. "Research Strategies for Organizational History: A Dialogue Between Historical Theory and Organization Theory." *Academy of Management Review* 39, no. 3 (2014): 250-74.

Rozman, Gilbert. "China's Changing Images of Japan, 1989–2001: The Struggle to Balance Partnership and Rivalry." *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 2, no. 1 (2002): 95-130.

Rugman, Alan M., and Alain Verbeke. "A Perspective on Regional and Global Strategies of Multinational Enterprises." *Journal of International Business Studies* 35, no. 1 (2004): 3-18.

Ryan, Chris. "The Politics of Branding Cities and Regions: The Case of New Zealand." In *Destination Branding: Creating the Unique Destination Proposition*, edited by Nigel Morgan, Annette Pritchard and Roger Pride, 66-86. Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann, 2002.

Scranton, Philip. *Beauty and Business: Commerce, Gender, and Culture in Modern America*. New York: Routledge, 2001.

Shiseido Co., *Shiseidō Shashi: Shiseidō to Ginza no Ayumi 85 nen* [Shiseido Corporate History: Shiseido and Ginza for 85 Years]. Tokyo: Shiseido, 1957.

Shiseido Co., *Shiseidō Hyakunenshi*. [100 Years of Shiseido]. Tokyo: Shiseido, 1976.

Shiseido Co., "Shiseido." Collection of Shiseido Documents. Bibliothèque Nationale de France, Paris, France.

Shiseido Co., *Yūka Shōken Hōkokusho* [Annual Securities Report], various years.

Shūkan Shōgyō, *Shōkai Handobukku* [Cosmetic Industry Handbook]. Tokyo: Shūkan Shōgyō, various years.

Shuker, Nancy. *Elizabeth Arden: Cosmetics Entrepreneur*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Silver Burdett Press, 1989.

Soeya, Yoshihide. "Japan's Relations with Japan." In *The Golden Age of the U.S.-China-Japan Triangle, 1972-1989*, edited by Ezra F. Vogel, Ming Yuan and Akihiko Tanaka, 210-26. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Asia Center, 2002.

Strange, Roger and Kawai, Norifumi. "The Past, Present and Future of the Hybrid Factory: Lessons from the Study of the Management of Japanese MNEs Overseas." *Asian Business and Management* 14, no. 1 (2015): 43-51.

Sung, Tzu-Hsuan. "Cosmétiques, Beauté et Genre en Chine. Une Analyse de la Presse et des Publicités (Fin des Qing - 1930)." PhD, Institut d'Asie Orientale, Ecole Normale Supérieure de Lyon, 2015.

Toya, Riina. *Ginza to Shiseido: Nihon o "Modān" ni Shita Kaisha* [Ginza and Shiseido: The Company That Made Japan "Modern"]. Tokyo: Shinchosha, 2012.

Tsui, Anne S. "From Homogenization to Pluralism: International Management Research in the Academy and Beyond." *Academy of Management Journal* 50, no. 6 (2007): 1353-1364.

Tsujimura, Akira, Kazutaka Furuhata, and Hiroshi Akuto, eds. *Sekai wa Nihon o Dō Miteiruka: Tainichi Imēji no Kenkyū* [How Does the World View Japan: A Study on Images of Japan]. Tokyo: Nihon Hyoronsha, 1987.

UN Comtrade. International Trade Statistics Database <https://comtrade.un.org/> (accessed 2 March 2015).

Walker, Susannah. *Style & Status: Selling Beauty to African American Women, 1920-1975*. Lexington, Ky.: University Press of Kentucky, 2007.

Wen, Zheng Zhang. *Le Marché des Produits de Parfumerie, de Beauté et de Toilette en Chine*. Paris: CFCE, 1986.

Wilkinson, Endymion. *Japan Versus the West: Image and Reality*. Tokyo: Chūōkōron-sha, 1980.

Wood, Stephen. "How Different are Human Resource Practices in Japanese 'Transplants' in the United Kingdom?" *Industrial Relations: A Journal of Economy and Society* 35, no. 4 (1996): 511-525.

Yamamoto, Manabu. *Shinka Suru Shiseidō: Chūgoku Shijō to Mega Burando Senryaku* [Shiseido Evolving: The China Market and the Megabrand Strategy]. Tokyo: Shoeisha, 2010.

Yu, Ping, Masaki Yamamoto, and Robert Makoto Ideno. "M&A and Post - Merger Integration Considerations for China and Japan." *Cross-Border Mergers and Acquisitions* (2016): 339-365.

Zhu, Zhanwen, and Haifeng Huang. "The Cultural Integration in the Process of Cross-border Mergers and Acquisitions." *International Management Review* 3, no. 2 (2007): 40-44.